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Cover photo: The Cal Maritime Training Ship 
Golden Bear now sports a new profile with 
the installation of a satellite antenna atop the 
bridge.  The new link will provide the ship 
with enhanced communication links during 
its global training voyages.  A more detailed 
story about the installation begins on page 4.  
In addition, a brief video about the project is 
posted in Follow the Voyage videos. Go to www.
csum.edu and click the link Follow the Voyage 
and then FTV Videos.  
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The latest issues of Cal Maritime and our monthly electronic newsletter CURRENTS 
are always hotlinked from the home page of the Academy website. To be automatically 
notified by e-mail when the next issue of CURRENTS is posted online, send your e-mail 
address to dwebster@csum.edu.

Cal Maritime accepts quality advertising messages from businesses and 
organizations with ties to maritime trade and transportation. Contact Public 
Relations Director Doug Webster at dwebster@csum.edu or 707-654-1720 for 
rates, materials specifications and deadlines.
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I have just finished shaking the hands of over 150 
graduates as they crossed the stage at Commencement. Combined 
with those who will graduate in December, this class will 
number over 175 graduates, probably the largest in our history. 
It was a wonderful event, as these usually are, and it never 
ceases to amaze me that a face I remember so vividly at freshman 
orientation has now graduated. Where does the time go?
	 Well time does go by, and those of us who work here 
continue to be reminded of our obligation to be good stewards 
of the institution over that time. We think we’ve done well, 
but there certainly are challenges ahead. Without further 
investments in infrastructure (beds, classrooms, other physical 
space, etc.) we have just about reached our maximum enrollment 
capacity (now at 840). For example, despite planning for a new 
130-bed residence hall and berthing nearly 100 cadets on the 
training ship, we are still short several hundred berthing spaces 
just for our current enrollment. Also, we cannot increase class 
sizes where appropriate, because we don’t have many classrooms 
that can hold more than 30 students. So it is hard, in some areas, 
to reach enrollment efficiencies. As a last example, we still 
have only one field (Bodnar) for recreation, physical education, 

and athletics. Despite installing lights, 
we cannot create enough usable hours to 
accommodate all who want to use it — 
nor can the natural grass field safely absorb 
the overall impact of so much use. 
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Roy E. Disney, Chairman Emeritus 
of the Disney Corporation, 
delivered the 2008 Commencement 
address at The California Maritime 
Academy in Vallejo, CA, Saturday, 
April 26th. Disney, whose father 
and his uncle Walt founded the 
family-named company, told the 
crowd of over 1,000 that failure 
can bring valuable lessons.
    “People often think I grew 
up with a silver spoon in my 
mouth,” Disney said, “but in the 
early days Uncle Walt continually 
plowed profits back into the 
business while my father tried 
to keep it afloat. Later, looking 
back, my uncle said, ‘I think it 
helps to have a good hard failure 
when you’re young.’”
    Disney, who later played a 
major producer’s role in such 
company hits as The Lion King 
and Pocahontas, got his start 

working on wildlife documentaries. During that time, he also 
became interested in sailing. “Sailing and movies are a lot 
alike,” he noted. “You have a clear goal, but forces beyond 
your control — whether it be wind and waves or audience 
reaction — control the outcome. Both require discipline and 
study, but there are no hard and fast rules.”

commencement2008
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The profile of the Training Ship Golden Bear now 
includes a new 13-foot high, 12-foot diameter, 1,800-pound 
satellite antenna, allowing better e-mail and Internet 
communication with the Cal Maritime campus and the world 
during training voyages. The new unit was lifted into place 
Thursday, March 13th, using a helicopter (see cover).
	A ccording to Stephen Frazier, the Chief Information 
O
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Captain Harry B
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More than 250 friends, supporters, 
faculty, staff and cadets gathered Saturday 
April 5th at the Marines’ Memorial Club in 
San Francisco for the Fourth Annual Cal 
Maritime Gala. A cocktail reception and 
silent auction was followed by dinner and 
a live auction with lively bidding. Proceeds 
from event sponsorship, the auctions, and 
donations to the Cal Maritime scholarship 
fund topped $114,000 — a new record 
for the event which has rapidly become 
one of the “must” attend events for the 
West Coast maritime community. Cal 
Maritime’s Director of Development and 
Alumni Affairs, Jennifer Whitty and 2008 
Gala Chair Holly Furstenberg-Osen (‘87) 
of Chevron, headed up the planning for 
the Gala — a process which starts almost 
as soon as the previous one ends. Also 
serving on the Gala Committee this year 
were Josie Alexander, Charlie Arms-
Cartee, Cal Maritime President Emeritus 
Jerry Aspland, Vineeta Dhillon, Mike 
Glynn, Lindy Keever, Lynn Korwatch, 
Marv Christopher, Ken Passé (Chair of the 
Sponsorship Committee), Diane Rawicz, 
Karen Spall, Kathy Theobald, and Frank 
Whipple.
	L ead (Commodore Sponsors at the 
$15,000 level) for the evening were Marine 
Resources Group and Ports America. APL 
and Chevron contributed at the Captain’s 
Level ($10,000). Commander sponsors 
included Chartwells College and University 
Dining Services, General Steamship 
Company, Harley Marine Services, Jacobsen 
Pilot Service, Matson Navigation, Marine 
Technical Services/Dockside Machine 
and Ship Repair and Tesoro. The Marine 
Engineers Benevolent Association (MEBA), 
Cal Maritime’s Department of Sponsored 
Projects and Extended Learning and 
Marlink were table sponsors. More than 60 
individuals, businesses, and corporations 
contributed items to the silent and live 
auctions...everything from cruises and 
paintings, to the use of vacation homes 
and collections of fine wines.

2008gala
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The California Maritime Academy is offering a new 
course in the handling of liquefied gas products, taught by Marine 
Transportation Instructor Bill Schmid. “Liquefied natural gas 
(LNG) and related liquefied petroleum products are transported 
at nearly 250 below Fahrenheit,” Schmidt explains, “…so cold that 
an accidental spill during cargo handling could literally crack the 
steel hull of the ship. They’re also flammable, so the need to know 
and follow very specific procedures is crucial. That’s why industry 
and international regulatory bodies mandate rigorous training and 
certification for crews.”
	S chmid is well on his way to getting that certification. He took 
two weeks of LNG classes and simulator training in Florida last year, 
and spent two months as a “Training Captain” observer aboard the 
Greek LNG tanker Umm Bab between Qatar in the Mideast and the 
Belgian port of Zeebrugge, observing two of the three loads and 
discharges he needs to get his certificate. “During my time aboard, 
I was able to spend time with Captain Jens Lindhe and his crew, 
watching, asking questions and learning the specialized language and 
procedures involved,” he said. He hopes to complete the last cycle 
sometime this summer. 
	 With world energy supplies shrinking and global warming a hot-
button concern, world LNG volumes have jumped from about 100 
million metric tons in 2000 to a projected 250 million MT by 2010. 
143 new thermal ships, now on order, will push today’s world fleet 
to nearly 400 by that same time. Demand for crews with the training 
to safely handle these super-cold cargoes has also surged. Industry 
journal Lloyd’s List today counts about 3,500-4,000 certified officers 
worldwide and a need for another 2,000 in the next 3-5 years. 
	S chmid has developed the new course curriculum, guided by 
U.S. Maritime Administration training standards. “Coast Guard 
approval is still needed for accreditation,” he notes, “but 23 of our 
senior-level students signed up this semester. It’s easy to understand 

why. Qualified Masters today are earning from $12-$20,000 per 
month.”
	 The Cal Maritime course uses sophisticated computer 
simulation and industry-approved textbooks. A Lab Building 
classroom is fitted with computers and twin monitors, giving each 
student their own workstation. Schmid can control displays on the 
screens and walk cadets through procedures step-by-step, allowing 
them to carry out procedures and see the reaction on computerized 
displays and gauges.
	

LNG Now a “Hot Subject” at Cal Maritime

Marine Transportation instrutor Bill Schmidt uses sophisticated computer software to instruct cadets in the procedures critical 
to the safe handling of liquefied petroleum products during ocean transit.

Schmid’s travel and training costs were paid for 
in part by funds from the President’s office. Additional 
support helped pay for a staff replacement to fill in 
for him as First Mate for the Golden Bear’s 2007 cruise. 
Said Cal Maritime Vice President for Advancement Tom 
Dunworth, “This is a clear example of how valuable 
private donations are to Cal Maritime. They helped us 
react quickly to an important need and the opportunity 
to strengthen our programs.”
	 “This new class illustrates how Cal Maritime has 
grown and adapted to change,” notes President William 
B. Eisenhardt. Captain Paul Leyda, Chair of Marine 
Transportation, adds that several energy companies have 
proposals to construct and operate West Coast offshore 
trans-loading terminals. “If so, they’ll need operational 
and emergency skills training for their personnel. We 
are talking with President Eisenhardt about forming 
a working group to help address the needs of this 
emerging industry.”

FRESHperspectives

The Value of Private Support
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Cal Maritime’s spring semester was enriched 
by a pair of Rizza Lectures, delivered in January and 
March, respectively, by Douglas A. Tilden, CEO of Ports 
Group America, (the parent company of Marine Terminals 
Corporation) and Canadian Professor Dr. Heather Smith, 
Associate Professor in International Studies at the University of 
Northern B.C in Prince George, BC.
	 In his January 29th talk, Mr. Tilden warned that America’s 
lack of a clear national transportation policy, coupled with land-
use and environmental challenges, makes it almost inevitable 
that some of the projected surge in Asian cargo volume over the 

next decade will begin flowing through ports in Mexico and 
Canada rather than the U.S. West Coast.
	 On the bright side, Tilden said job opportunities in 
transportation and logistics are very strong. At the same time he 
noted, the big challenge facing his industry is one of managing 
technology.“Technology is a wonderful tool to improve 
productivity of ports and terminals,” he said, “but it also presents 
real management challenges.Your training, and the courses your 
instructors offer, will need to address those issues to help you 
prepare for the jobs of tomorrow.”
	 Professor Smith’s Rizza lecture, 
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From the Advancement Office

When I meet alumni, parents and friends from industry and show 
them my business card, everyone says “Well, what does Advancement 
mean, anyway?”
	 The Cal Maritime Advancement Office focuses on charitable 
gifts, alumni activities, special events and public relations. The 
Cal Maritime Magazine that you are reading right now, and our 
monthly electronic newsletter CURRENTS, are edited and produced 
by our Public Relations Director Doug Webster. Alumni Affairs and 
Development Director Jennifer Whitty and her team just put on a 
very successful Gala in San Francisco. (P. 6) Jennifer also organizes 
Homecoming, the Golf Tournament and a host of other events for 
alumni and parents, and assembles the Alumni News found in the 
back of this magazine.
 	 The Advancement Office also runs the California Maritime 
Academy Foundation, which as you may know, has now merged 
with the Cal Maritime Alumni Association. The Foundation is an 
entity which can legally accept and manage charitable gifts from all 
sources and of all kinds. 
 	W e are very proud of the growing volume of charitable gift 
support we receive for scholarships, athletics, academic programs 
and virtually every aspect of campus life. Last year we saw the 
number of donors nearly triple. We now have more than 30 members 

of the Golden Bear Society — alumni and friends who have made, 
or will make, charitable gifts through their estate or through a 
charitable trust. We are honored to be the department through 
which these wonderful gifts are made.
 	 The California Maritime Academy has continually adapted and 
grown, over time, in response to the demands of our alumni, parents 

and industry. The California State University 
provides much of the funding to run the school. 
However, charitable gifts provide “the margin of 
excellence” we need to maintain the Academy’s 
high standards and reputation as we manage 
this transformation. (As an example, see the pg. 
7 article in this issue on development of a new 
Liquid Natural Gas course for our students.)

 	I f you would like to know more about 
the work of the Advancement office, or have 

a suggestion about how we can do a better job, please call or email 
me directly.
 	E ven better, come down to campus and say hello in person.
Tom Dunworth, Vice President for Advancement
(707) 654-1037, tdunworth@csum.edu

Tom Dunworth

The California Maritime Academy, located in Vallejo, California, is a unique campus of the California State University.

707-654-1157



C a l  M a r i t i m e  SPR   I N G  2 0 0 812



C a l  M a r i t i m e  SPR   I N G  2 0 0 8 13

Matt Fenton, E-82
When Matthew Fenton graduated from the California 
Maritime Academy over 25 years ago, he could hardly have 
predicted where he would be today — living in Hong Kong and 
traveling extensively throughout Asia as Technical Manager for 
Charles Taylor & Co. We met Matt 
in Hong Kong during last summer’s 
Golden Bear port call and asked him to 
tell us more about his life and career 
overseas:
	 “It was a very special feeling 
going out to meet the Golden Bear 
during her Victoria Harbour visit. 
Thirty years ago, when I first decided 
to go to CMA, one of the key 
attractions was travel; compared to the 
East Coast schools, the cruises were far 
better at Cal Maritime. 
“My class graduated into a new 
environment,” he adds. “The traditional 
maritime job market had vanished and 
we had to look for other opportunities. 
Some of my class, me included, began by finding 
foreign-flag assignments. After a few years, I was 
able to get into the American Maritime Officers 
organization (AMO), sailing on a variety of ships; 
prepositioning, survey ships, tankers and Ro-Ro’s. 
Many older mariners were retiring, and senior 
positions were opening up. Within a couple of years, 
I had obtained my Chief Engineer’s license, and was 
fortunate to sail during the first Gulf War. 
	 “With the next downturn of shipping after the 
war’s end, I became a Port Engineer — dealing 
with many shipyards and managing two major 
conversion projects for the Maritime Administration. It was 
during this time that another opportunity presented itself — 
the chance to go to China to work as Superintendent Engineer 
for the Floating Production, Storage and Offload (FPSO) facility 
Nanhai Kai Tuo.
	 “Moving into the offshore industry was a complete change 
from my earlier career. It was a chance to learn and work with 
cutting-edge technology in a growing sector. It also gave me the 
opportunity to learn a new language, and completely changed 
my career and life. 

	 “After two and a half years in mainland China, I decided 
to stay in the Far East, and was offered the chance to become 
Technical Manager for North East Asia for Charles Taylor & Co. 
We provide a wide variety of services to those who provide 

insurance and those who buy it. I generally work for 
the providers — insurance companies and syndicates. 
I apply my technical expertise in shipping and marine 
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Cal Maritime Director 
of Sailing Susan 
“Charlie” Arms was 
given the prestigious 
Martin A. Luray award 
in recognition of her 
work to promote public 
access sailing, including 

launch of Cal Maritime’s annual spring high 
school sailing regatta. The presentation was 
made at the annual National Sailing Program 
Symposium in St. Petersburg, FL on January 
10th. The award is named after former SAIL 
Magazine editor Martin Luray, himself a 
staunch advocate and promoter of community 
sailing programs. 

Global Studies Professor 
Dr. Julie Chisholm 
has received a Chancellor’s 
Office Research, Scholarship 
and Creative Activity Mini-
Grant to develop an on-
line English composition 

course for the fall semester. 

Senior Assistant Librarians Mindy Drake 
(L) and Ben Bolin have both been accepted 

into the 
Association 
of College 
and 
Research 
Libraries 
(ACRL) 
Institute 

for Information Literacy to be held at the 
University of California, San Diego in early 
August. Acceptance to the program is very 
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NYK Line consolidated all their West 
Coast operations offices into one 
location back in 1997, and chose Boise 
as their new place of business. The 
office has grown from about 50 people 
originally, to almost 100 employees now.
	H aving just unofficially formed our 
chapter, we held our first outing at 
Bitter Creek Ale House on 8th street 
in beautiful downtown Boise. For more 
about future chapter events, please 
contact Matthew Kuperus at matthew.
kuperus@na.nykline.com. 

Class of 1942
Laddie Meairs was recently featured in 
the Castro Valley Forum for his unique 
hobby: painting tiny circus animals 
and building elaborate miniature circus 
wagons and train cars to carry them. 
He assembles and builds from scratch 
the miniature trains based on pictures 
of various circus wagons. Meairs also 
volunteers as a scenic carpenter for 
Hayward’s Little Theatre productions. 
In addition, he helps plan weekly 
trips for the Baywood Travelers, travel 
enthusiasts at the residential facility 
where he and his wife Beverlee live in 
Castro Valley. He recently arranged an 
outing for 24 people to the Mexican 
Riviera and proudly adds, “We got ‘em 
home!”

Class of 1948 

Six members of the Class of ’48 met in 
Cambria last fall to mark the 59th year 
since graduation. It was their 18th 
reunion and the 9th consecutive annual 
meeting. 
	 There was a moment of remembrance 
for Bruce Johnston who stood his final 
watch earlier in 2007. Held in reserve 
and unable to attend were Al Rowe and 
Fred Swain. The six present were all 

retired — two college professors and 
four engineers of various disciplines. 
	 Those attending with their wives were 
John Ball, Don Buck, Stu Carney, Stan 
Harvey, John Meyer
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Atlantic Richfield, in that order. He 
became a Licensed Master in 1965. He 
sailed as Master of an 8500 Victory 
during the Viet Nam Sealift. Loren began 
piloting while on vacation at Sea Land, 
and handled all of Shell’s work in the San 
Francisco Bay Area with another pilot. 
He relocated to Ventura in the mid-70s 
and, with a handful of Mooring Masters, 
serviced a dozen offshore moorings, 
from Morro Bay to San Diego. He was 
hired as a city pilot at the Port of Los 
Angeles in 1980 and the following year 
replaced a retiring pilot at the Naval 
Construction Battalion Center (NCBC), 
Port Hueneme. Due to a reduction in 
force at the NCBC in 1991, he was forced 
to relocate to San Diego where he and 
five others worked everything afloat 
painted grey. He retired in 1997 with 20 
plus years of federal service. He and his 
wife Karen have four children and seven 
grandchildren. They have been living 
in Portland, OR since 1998 and enjoy 
hiking, gardening and traveling. 

After graduation, being newly married, 
Bill Koren elected to go to Navy flight 
school, hopefully leading to wings and 
staying at home more often than at 
sea. His hopes were realized and he 
remained a naval pilot for a number of 
years with one extension, seeing duty 
in Japan, Alaska and the continental 
US. After leaving the Navy, he piloted 
Coast Guard flying rescue aircraft in the 
early 60’s. Itching for the big bucks, he 
left the military and joined Pan Am in 
1967 as navigator and relief pilot. Being 
furloughed in the mid 70’s on reduction 
in force, he flew under contract for 
the Bolivian government for 3½ years, 
then returned to Pan Am and survived 
the merger with United. By this time, 
1975, he was qualified on all the wide 
body aircraft as well as all of the Boeing 
planes. Starting in 1991 he flew as flight 
engineer and check pilot for United and 
as Captain on non-scheduled flights 
out of Ft. Lauderdale, Fl. where he had 
established his home. He has been retired 
since the mid 90’s and is the proud father 
of three sons and a daughter, all by his 
first wife who died in 1979. His children 
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Dave Small recently returned from 
a three week Europe vacation to, 
Switzerland, Italy and France. He highly 
recommends all three. The dollar is 
so low vs. the Euro that they rented 
apartments and a house from individuals 
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has 2 boys. All 6 are fine young men 
regardless of his influence. Frank says 
that New Zealanders found his CMA 
degree and marine license combination 
unusual and interesting. As a result 
he has been perceived as an expert on 
anything even remotely connected with 
engineering, which he says is “seldom 
true, but not too frequently exposed.”  
He found he had a talent in devising 
and setting up simple but effective 
manufacturing control systems in the 
various industries where he has worked. 
With computerization, he became a keen 
user and co-writer of support systems. 
Frank’s most recent “sea-time” has been 
as a volunteer engineer on the Steam Tug 
William C Daldy (www.daldy.com), which is 
great fun. He and Carol have now retired 
to Waikino, a lovely spot in the country, 
60 miles south of Auckland, and enjoy 
a nice quiet lifestyle. “We aim to have 
at least one overseas trip each year,” he 
says, “Everywhere is ‘overseas’ from here! 
NZ wine is lovely, the beer is cold and 
strong, and we always have a spare bed 
for visitors!”
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will use his 25 years of experience to 
help those looking for a job in the 
maritime industry. Interested CMA 
students and Alumni can go to www.
maritimeheadhunters.com, or can e-mail 
Captain Sweeney at captsweeney@
hotmail.com to find out more.

Class of 1985
Paul Merrill is sad to report that his 
best friend and loving wife, Beverly Ann 
Howe-Merrill, died April 6, 2008 after 
a three-year battle with breast cancer. 
She was 47. “Her whole family was with 
her when she died in her sleep. She was 
a wonderful person and will be missed 
terribly,” he says.

If anyone knows the whereabouts of 
Kelley Stark, Class of ’86, please contact 
Arthur Howard at drviola@charter.net. 
Arthur sailed with Kelley in 1980 and has 
lost track of him, as has the CMA Alumni 
Office. Arthur has written a book, The 
Odyssey of Sunraker, in which Kelly figures 
prominently. He would like to contact 
Kelley to give him a copy of the book. 

Class of 1987 

Dru Dunwoody has been with Northwest 
Airlines for 13 years. He upgraded to 
A319/320 Captain in December 2007, and 
flies all over the United States, Canada, 
Central America and the Caribbean.
 

Class of 1989
Secretary: Jim Blake, jim.blake@
comcast.net, (206) 789-4382

Jim Blake is looking forward to a 
summer’s trip to Norway, Denmark and 
Spain with his wife Kelly. He stays in 
contact with Grant Donesley and his 
family, Dave and Samantha Lee Morales, 
Brian Ellis, Pat Ninburg, Brendan 
Hardy, Jack & Chris Favaloro, and Andy 
Stanojevich.

Mike Carolan recently motorcycled and 
by 
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Fourth Thursdays Coming to a City Near You!

Class of 2005

Stephanie Wright (BA-05) has just been 
named President of the Puget Sound 
Chapter of the CMA 
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Vallejo, CA 94590-8181

ADDRESS CHANGE/E-MAIL REQUESTED

May 30	 TSGB Arrives New Caledonia/Departs June 2

June 14	S ummertime at the Maritime Concert: Robben Ford/Alvon 	
http://www.csum.edu/SummerTime/index.htm

June 16	 TSGB  Arrives Maui/Departs  June 18

June 19	 First Cruise Ends—Honolulu Changeover

June 20	 Capt. Dave Lyman Memorial Fundraising Event,  
Aloha Tower, Honolulu

June 21-22	E xtended Learning Seminar On Maritime Law— 
Port of Oakland

June 23	 TSGB Departs Honolulu

June 24	 TSGB Arrives Maui/Departs June 27

June 26*	 Fourth Thursdays for CMA Alumni 

July 12	 TSGB Arrives New Caledonia/Departs  July 15

July 12	S ummertime at the Maritime Concert:  
Roy Rogers & Delta Rhythm Kings/Urban Bushmen

July 19	 TSGB Arrives Tonga/Departs July 22

July 24*	 Fourth Thursdays for CMA Alumni

July 28	 TSGB Arrives Papaeete/Departs July 31

Aug. 9	S ummertime at the Maritime Concert: House of Floyd

Aug. 15	 TSGB Arrives San Diego/Departs Aug. 16

Aug. 15	 Training Ship Golden Bear Reception, San Diego

Aug. 18	S econd Cruise Ends

Aug. 28*	 Fourth Thursdays for CMA Alumni

Sept. 6	S ummertime at the Maritime Concert:   
Dr. Loco’s Rockin’ Jalapeno Band/Raymond Victor Band

Sept. 12	


